ED 470 888 PS 030 758

AUTHOR Jacobson, Tamar

TITLE Prod and Pry from Inside Out: Ethnography of an Anti-Bias

Support-Supervision Group for Teachers of Young Children.

PUB DATE 2000-11-00

NOTE 10p.; In: Issues in Early Childhood Education: Curriculum,

Teacher Education, & Dissemination of Information.

Proceedings of the Lilian Katz Symposium (Champaign, IL,

November 5-7, 2000); see PS 030 740.

AVAILABLE FROM For full text: http://ericeece.org/pubs/books/

katzsym/jacobson.pdf.

PUB TYPE Reports - Research (143) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE EDRS Price MF01/PC01 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS \*Administrators; Attitude Change; Caregiver Child

Relationship; Child Care Centers; \*Child Caregivers; Cultural Differences; \*Curriculum Development; Disabilities; Early Childhood Education; Ethnography; Faculty Development; Parent

Caregiver Relationship; Program Implementation; Racial

Differences; Teacher Administrator Relationship

IDENTIFIERS \*Antibias Practices

#### ABSTRACT

The National Association for the Education of Young Children endorses an anti-bias curriculum for early childhood programs, in which early childhood educators are encouraged to enhance children's development of tolerance for cultural, gender, and ability diversity. This paper is an ethnography of the culture and processes of a group of three administrators and seven early childhood teachers from four child care centers who participated in a support-supervision group while implementing an anti-bias curriculum in their programs. Effects on members of group participation were analyzed based on questionnaires, journals of all participants and the facilitator, audiotaped group sessions, participant observation of the facilitator and an outside observer, and open-ended, in-depth interviews conducted by a third person. Data were categorized into three major themes: definitions of bias, group outcomes, and the facilitator's role. Subcategories were identified, including connections participants made between personal lives and professional behavior, awareness, and trust and discomfort. Primary attention in this paper is devoted to one of these subcategories -- connections that participants made between personal lives and professional behavior. (Contains 36 references.) (Author/HTH)



# Prod and Pry from Inside Out: Ethnography of an Anti-Bias Support-Supervision Group for Teachers of Young Children

Tamar Jacobson

#### **Abstract**

The National Association for the Education of Young Children endorses an anti-bias curriculum for early childhood programs, in which early childhood educators are encouraged to enhance children's development of tolerance for cultural, gender, and ability diversity. Three administrators and seven early childhood teachers from four child care centers participated in a support-supervision group while implementing an anti-bias curriculum in their programs. This paper is an ethnography of the culture and processes of the group. Effects on members of group participation were analyzed based on questionnaires, journals of all participants and the facilitator, audiotaped group sessions, participant observation of the facilitator and an outside observer, and open-ended, in-depth interviews conducted by a third person. Data were categorized into three major themes: definitions of bias, group outcomes, and the facilitator's role. Subcategories were identified, including connections participants made between personal lives and professional behavior, awareness, and trust and discomfort. Primary attention in this paper is devoted to one of these subcategories—connections that participants made between personal lives and professional behavior.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement
EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)
This document has been reproduced as
received from the person or organization

Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.

originating it

 Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy. Children form biased and prejudiced views as early as 2 years old, according to the Anti-Bias Curriculum Task Force (Derman-Sparks, 1990). Most white children, by the age of 4, have developed strong ingroup preferences and negative attitudes toward other racial groups (Banks, 1993). By implementing well-developed curriculum interventions, educators can help young children develop more positive racial behaviors and attitudes. According to Banks, teachers are the "key variable" in implementing diversity education. "Teachers are human beings who bring their cultural perspectives, values, hopes, and dreams to the classroom. The teacher's values and behaviors strongly influence the views, conceptions, and behaviors of young children" (p. 248).

Teachers (of all colors) make assumptions about minority children's actions, words, intellects, families, and communities that are often inadequate (Delpit, 1995). These assumptions are a result of living within a society that maintains and nurtures stereotypes. Teachers have a responsibility to develop self-awareness in order to model nonbiased behaviors for children (Bowman, 1989).

Early childhood teachers read books about multicultural education (Byrnes & Kiger, 1992; Gonzalez-Mena, 1993; Kendall, 1983; McCracken, 1993; Neugebauer, 1992; Ramsey, 1987; Vold, 1992; York, 1991; Gordon & Browne, 1996), display recommended materials, or play multicultural music in their classrooms. However, not much is being done to support them in becoming aware of their own attitudes towards bias. Most books about implementation of multicultural education explain that teachers should analyze their attitudes, beliefs, and values, and focus on behaviors such as acceptance, openness in understanding the value of diversity, or advocating for tolerance. None of them, however, suggests how teachers might develop these skills.

Unless we facilitate a time for teachers to reflect on themselves and assist them in developing awareness of past experiences, it is highly unlikely that teachers will be nonbiased as they interact with children and families (Bowman & Stott, 1994). There is evidence that reflective practice enhances change in classroom practice. The National Institute for Early Childhood Professional Development expects professionals to

171

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY



TamarJacobson

Tamar Jacobson

engage in reflective practice (National Association for the Education of Young Children, 1994). Teachers are encouraged to cultivate certain specific attitudes towards reflective thinking such as open-mindedness, whole heartedness, and responsibility for facing the consequences (Dewey, 1933). Much of the research about reflective practice looks at teachers' ability to assess a situation and make sense out of the experience.

"Teachers who reflect on how they feel and why they feel the way they do are in a better position to understand their interactions with others" (Bowman, 1989, p. 445). The idea of self-awareness is discussed as assisting teachers in their classroom practices and personal lives and is characterized as "valuable, perhaps indispensable" (Ayers, 1989, p. ix). Avers suggests that if teachers become more selfconscious, they could then become "more intentional, more able to endorse or reject aspects of their own teaching that they found hopeful or contrary, more able to author their own teaching scripts" (p. 140). Ayers shares his autobiography and self-reflection, which he believes is crucial for teaching (Ayers, 1993). He suggests that teachers should be asking: "Who are you? How did you come to take on your views and outlooks? What forces helped to shape you? ... self-knowledge is most important (and least attended to)" (p. 129).

Teachers have control over the decisions they make, and without their active involvement, autonomy, and reflection, it seems difficult to make changes in classroom practice. In a case study where a teacher's beliefs about how children learn to read are strongly tied to his view of himself as a reader and how he learned to read, Richardson (1990) wonders if we are able to effect change in teacher education "other than through a type of individualistic, psychoanalytic approach" (p. 13). Having outlined some problems of teacher education, Brown discusses the use of a new metaphor—"therapy"—that would not only "enable us to understand what we do in fact believe, but to help us find out what is behind those beliefs. What are the images, fears, joys, associations we hold onto that generate such beliefs?" (Brown, 1982, p. 12).

Some teachers form support groups for reflective practice, as in the whole language movement (Paley,

1986; Rich, 1991; Salzer, 1991; Trueba, 1989). While a few of these groups are affiliated with school systems, mostly they are supported by the teachers themselves. However, there does not seem to be evidence of a support system for teachers to discuss emotional discomfort that is generated by prejudice. In the early childhood profession, in particular, there is little evidence of institutional emphasis on teacher reflection of any kind (Bowman, 1989). Wood, Cobb, and Yackel (1991) noted that teachers who are going to make drastic changes in their way of teaching would need support. Although, traditionally, support groups were formed because of medical or social problems, others exist for those going through a major transition in their lives, a definition that would include teachers desiring to make substantial changes in their professional practice (Salzer, 1991).

Teacher support groups have been effective in creating educational change. Not only have teachers been able to share successes and failures with their peers, they have also found "wisdom, a sense of justice, and a deep understanding of children, particularly of those who are neglected by prejudicial educational policies and practices" (Trueba, 1989, p. 150). No matter how much emphasis is placed on such other qualities in teaching as educational technique, technology, equipment, or buildings, the humanity of the teacher is the vital ingredient if children are to learn (Greenberg, 1969).

In 1955, Jersild conducted a five-year study where he surveyed about a thousand people, some of whom had experienced psychotherapy and had been seeking to discover what the idea of self-understanding might mean in their work as teachers (Jersild, 1955). Many expressed a desire for help such as might be gotten from group therapy. In an earlier article, Jersild suggests that in a group setting a person is able to learn to face herself by the interactions and responses of the other participants towards herself (Jersild, 1954). Jersild strongly urges the education community to add this type of support group to teacher preparation and to ongoing staff development.

One feminist researcher advocates developing groups for social change. "Revolutionary groups" should be "free, diverse, no bigger than the extended family—and everywhere" (Steinem, 1992, p. 348). Derman-



Sparks and members of the Anti-Bias Curriculum Task Force suggest forming "Anti-Bias Support/ Training Groups" (Derman-Sparks, Hohensee, Jimenez, Walker, & Watanabe, 1992).

## Methodology

The author studied a support-supervision group for teachers of young children from various child care centers in Buffalo, New York. The term "support-supervision" was used to emphasize a counseling model of supervision for teachers. Ten early child-hood educators from four child care centers voluntarily participated in a support group for a period of 20 weeks at bi-weekly sessions each lasting 2 hours. They had answered a letter, which was sent to 35 child care centers, inviting teachers to join a group for support implementing an anti-bias curriculum.

An important component of the study was an investigation of the connections that teachers made between personal feelings and their own behaviors in the classroom. The emergent nature of research required a "naturalist paradigm" (Lincoln & Guba, 1985) and used in-depth interviews and participant observations in order to obtain descriptive and qualitative data. The first broad question for the study was: what are the experiences of early educators in an anti-bias support-supervision group? As the group began to take shape, the role of the facilitator became a second issue. During data analysis, themes emerged, one of which was the connections between personal prejudice and professional behavior. Creating and facilitating the support group required a high level of participant observation.

#### Collection of Data

Participation was outlined to the group members as including attendance, journal writing, reading Anti-Bias Curriculum: Tools for Empowering Young Children (Derman-Sparks, 1990), taping group sessions, observation by a person other than the facilitator, in-depth interviews, and questionnaires at the beginning and end of the 20-week period. Each person was given Derman-Sparks's book as a gift for participation.

A second person, uninvolved with the support group sessions, conducted 1-1/2-hour in-depth interviews with each participant, at the conclusion of the 20-week period of support group sessions. I taped and transcribed interviews. Questions were based on two previous pilot studies of similar support groups (which I conducted two years prior to this study), analysis of participants' journals, and field notes. At times, personal experiences required further probing or additional questions relating to each individual specifically.

### Subjectivity

Subjectivity, in a qualitative study, is brought into the process of inquiry. An ethnographer is encouraged to confront her biases and bring them into personal consciousness (Ayers, 1989; Peshkin, 1988). Peshkin suggests that researchers should "seek out their subjectivity" not only during analysis of data but "while their research is actively in progress" (p. 17). Researchers should become aware of how their inquiry and outcomes are shaped by their subjectivity and "disclose to their readers where self and subject became joined" (p. 17).

While positivists might regard bias as a problem, it can be seen as a strength of ethnographic inquiry with "empathic regard" as key to good data collection (Ayers, 1989). A sense of compassion and involvement is necessary, in fact essential, to a study where the subjects are also the source about how people feel and face their teaching lives (p. 20). Roman and Apple (1990) also challenge attempts to avoid subjectivity and talk about educational research as being an ethical and political act.

### **Data Analysis**

Interpretation of data began as soon as the support group sessions started. I attended sessions with a professional counselor who supervised my interpretations of the support group every two weeks. Transcripts of interviews, participant journals, and written exercises were read several times, and codes were established by highlighting expressions, terms, ideas, or descriptions that occurred repeatedly in similar contexts. Establishing codes helped to determine and



categorize themes that emerged from the stated experience of the participants. The most dominant themes that emerged from reading and coding transcripts of interviews and journals were matched with classes of data from the process of the support group sessions.

#### Validity

From the beginning, participants were invited to speak out whenever they felt discomfort and were able to leave of their own free will at any time. One of the central issues of this study was, in fact, the cooperation of the participants. Through my familiarity with the group in the role of its facilitator, I was able to gain a rapport that might not have been possible had I been a stranger, and a trust was developed with participants, which is important to a study of this nature.

One form of triangulation was by participant observation of a second observer, who wrote comprehensive field notes of two of the group sessions. As a second form of triangulation, a third person conducted interviews at the end of the 20-week period. A third form of triangulation was "participant checking": Two years after the support group had ended, the participants were given a draft of the dissertation and invited to a reunion meeting to discuss what they had read.

## **Prod and Pry from Inside Out**

Group members were asked to choose pseudonyms in order to ensure confidentiality, as they had agreed to be quoted in the written section of the research project. All names of the participants are pseudonyms.

I became intimately involved with the way the participants were feeling about their personal and professional lives, and often shared my personal background. For a period of four months, I was able, many times, to challenge them and myself. It seemed as if perceptions about themselves and society were broadened, and awareness about bias and our work became, as Chloe described it, "big." As my own biases surely have affected interpretation of data and

facilitation of the support group, I feel it is necessary to share with the reader my beliefs about bias as a survival skill. These beliefs were not shared with the group in a conscious way. However, they guided me through making choices about what questions to ask or at which times to probe further with a participant who was experiencing difficulty.

Adults develop theories about life from birth, based on a number of variables: personal life experience, interactions with society, and formal acquisition of knowledge. As professionals, adults learn to balance personal feelings with skills-oriented knowledge acquired. However, in order for situations or interactions to be acceptable, they have to make sense. Sense making is often dependent on survival skills or the way a person has learned to perceive her environment. Young children develop skills to survive emotional experiences that cause discomfort and pain or fear of the unknown.

For example, Hattie (one of the group members) chose to live without a man to raise her daughter. This decision could be interpreted as a survival skill developed from her personal and emotional experience. She learned, at a very young age, that "men always leave" and she will always be abandoned. She chose not to stay with a man so that she would not have to experience the abandonment that she felt sure would occur.

While these skills might have worked for a child, helpless and dependent, they become unnecessary and, at times, an obstacle for functional living in later years. Adults try to acquire different skills when they want to make changes in attitudes and behaviors. This process is often uncomfortable and, sometimes, painful because it becomes frightening to give up survival skills. After all, they helped a person survive:

After abuse and trauma, it is really difficult to "let down one's guard." It is the hardest piece about survival to let go of. It is at the heart, the core, and the source of bias or prejudice and peace: within and without. (my journal, after one of the group sessions)

There is place for knowledge in rethinking or challenging learned survival skills. In addition, there is place for self-reflection about one's own life experi-



ences and emotions. A balance between the cognitive and emotional, I believe, enhances awareness of bias and development of tolerance. In *The Color of Fear*, a movie about pro-diversity shown to high schools, one actor explained this idea to another: "Your survival affects how you hear me."

Sclf-reflection began for me as a preschool teacher in the early seventies. I read Between Parent and Child by Ginott (1961). The revelation for me, as I read that book, was the realization that adult interactions with me, when I was a child, affected me deeply. From then on, as I worked with children, I made connections between my life experience, survival skills, and professional behavior. In a sense, I "support-supervised" myself. Professionally, it was lonely. I thought about forming a group of teachers for support in processing many of the emotions, fears, and discomfort areas that arise while working with young children and their families. Therefore, this study became important for me, in a personal way.

As the idea grew, I had no doubt that I would facilitate such a group. One of the participants, Gloria, had called it a group working from "the inside out." It was important for me to experience the effects of such a group, as the facilitator, and not as a participant. Thus, I became researcher. I wanted to check it out, or as Lilian Katz would say, "prod and pry" (Katz, 1996). According to my life experience, confronting bias and attitudes of prejudice is an ongoing process—uncomfortable, painful, and unresolved.

Many times I challenged the participants to make connections between personal bias and interactions with children in their classrooms or staff at their centers. At times, I felt I succeeded. It was difficult at first, when I did not. I learned, time and time again, that my survival affected how I was able to hear the participants.

# Connections between Personal and Professional

"I AM HERE FOR CHILDREN AS WELLAS MYSELF!!" (Chloe, journal)

Bias would be a whole bunch of stuff ... It could be sexual orientation. It could be ... like a person

with a physical handicap who's in a wheelchair. You know, it's just the way you speak about someone I guess ... or even body language towards someone ... facial expressions, tone of voice, you know, talking down to someone ... I don't even know if I could define [it] because it's so wide. It's everything around us—from gender and race to families and relationships, how we look at other people. (Chloe, interview)

The purpose of the support-supervision group was not to be an inservice training model for teachers, which would give them technical assistance for developing a new curriculum. Indeed, the name "supervision" was specifically used as a model from counseling supervision. Participants were encouraged to examine how they had acquired bias in terms of their personal feelings and beliefs:

I just finished calling the group to confirm plans for our Seder. I don't know if I can effectively comment on how excited I am about all of this, but of course I'll give it a stab. Everyone sounds genuinely interested in participating. Some, like Molly, are really looking forward to coming. Even as an adult, I am finding myself to be so pleased that others are interested and curious about my Judaism. Can you imagine how children must feel? This has great implications for our work. Children, like adults, need to feel that we are genuinely interested in the specific aspects of their lives that they feel is important. (Simcha, journal)

Simcha surprised me the most. I feel she had a tremendous amount of courage to tell everyone, many of them strangers, that she is gay. I didn't know that about her ... [she] reminds me of my sister ... who is also gay. My sister and I are identical twins—isn't it interesting that we have the same genetic makeup and were raised in the same environment, yet she is gay and I am not? (Danielle, journal)

I worked at guiding the participants to focus on understanding how their personal feelings and beliefs, which had developed throughout their life, might be connected to working with children or other adults:

I told the people who missed the last meeting that I was a lesbian. That discussion led into one about Gloria's students. It was a quite thorough discussion around issues of gender and sexuality



Tamar Jacobson

(in a broad sense). This discussion seemed to be exactly what this group is about. We talked about our personal feelings about it but also talked about the practical (which is what I like to do!)—solutions about talking to parents, helping individual children as well as groups of children deal with differences—helping the individual accept and be themself and teach others to treat each other with respect. (Katherine, journal)

Making these connections required exploring relationships with their family of origin and entering painful, emotional territory at times, as they remembered difficult situations in their childhood and personal lives. For example, when the group was asked to consider how they felt about separation, as it became time to anticipate the end of the group meetings, Hattie wrote about feelings of separation in her journal:

... But back to me, how was all this talk of separation? How do I handle separation? Think, feel, how does it feel? All the way back through so many endings of men in my life. Ah, scream, wail, pound the walls, the ground, "no, no this cannot be happening, come back, come back, don't leave!" Countless times pleading, crawling on the ground, on my knees, "DON'T LEAVE ME!!!" Arms reaching, running, chasing, NO!"

I see my mother crying after my father, the very words that I uttered after those men. In my memories of my painful beginnings, I feel my pain. As I look back on it as an adult, and as a parent, it has changed form again. As a child, I was so frightened. Would he really go this time, never to return?

I wonder, do we ever stop reacting the same way? Do I always go after the one who, thank goodness, has finally left? I'm afraid to even attempt another matching up. Am I always to be attracted to men who continue to hurt with their love, who are passively aggressive, who play with me and I with them? Am I forever angry and half empty. I want to know if I really can change that. Is it instead like some genetic coding that cannot be erased? Are children able to change their world view? Can teachers and caregivers find the keys to turn their behaviors that are self-defeating into healthier ones? (Hattie, journal)

There was much evidence that participants were making connections between personal issues and their

work. At times, connections were made in terms of understanding situations in their childhood that affected how they viewed interactions with children in their care. At other times, connections were made with what transpired in the group as affecting changes in participants' behavior with children or adults. These types of connections were more subtle and dealt with modeling behaviors of other group members or myself:

It's a place to talk about the private stuff of your life or of your work. And it always does seem to tie back into your private life. If you started at private life, it ties back into work. If you start at work, it ties back into private life. They're just interconnected ... it just evolves, and that's what excites. (Hattie, interview).

... we discuss things. People's biases and how our own bias can be portrayed onto the children ... we talked about personal things amongst the group members ... Just talking about how our biases affect ourselves and how it affects the children we deal with every day. And then how, if they come from different backgrounds ... how that would affect us in dealing with them. (Chloe, interview)

Work-wise I think it gave me or helped me be a little stronger in speaking up to certain issues that I would see ... so I think it's helped me push myself to talk to people ... and be a little more, I don't want to say assertive, but maybe stronger in dealing with things that bother me with other people ... I think I made a big jump. (Katherine, interview)

Four of the participants described the process of "self-examination" as uncomfortable and painful.

Trust and discomfort became connected, because, on the one hand, as four of the women expressed difficulty working through situations and reflecting on their discomfort, others, on the other, described it as necessary to feel trusting and safe in order to self-reflect or make changes. The experience of discomfort was linked to self-awareness or desiring to make changes:

This group is uncomfortable for me because it makes me think about things I'd rather not think about. (Danielle, journal)

Katherine described that trust was important for respect and honesty even as participants shared



angry moments. She made connections between trust and tolerance:

Actually, I think one of the most helpful things was it helped me build trust in other people. Because we talked about some very personal and painful things. And we were able to be honest with each other and sometimes disagree and there was even anger expressed. But at the end, everyone still respected and treated each other with respect ... I think it is helpful in anti-bias. It is not directly related but I think getting through any bias the trust issue is what's important. (Katherine, interview)

#### Discussion

Participants made connections between perceptions of bias and their interactions with children or staff:

... that was such a perfect example of the meat of all of this ... the connection ... that personal [connection] with the bias issues ... with the children. That was so perfect. (Katherine, reunion session)

Generally, teachers are not given assistance in identifying the source of their prejudice. Some of their behaviors are unconscious and affected by bias. All participants made some connections between how their own prejudices affected their behaviors with children, families, colleagues, or board members. Evidence of this conclusion was supported by data from all participants. For half of the participants, it was surprising for them to discover, in fact, how biased they were:

... the most overwhelming thing was how very biased we are about everything ... just the awareness level is so heightened because of the meetings. (Lydia, interview)

Two of the participants expressed that some of their behaviors, interactions, and perceptions of the angry children in their classrooms had been as a result of unconscious emotional issues within themselves. Heightened consciousness is an important step in the process of self-reflection towards making changes for oneself or the educational system. However, it requires taking risks and, for many, that feels uncomfortable or unsafe when experienced alone. One

teacher educator suggests being a "resistance fighter on behalf of children" (Ayers, 1993, p. 131). That is a tough order for teachers unless they are given support and a safe environment in which to explore the risks of "self-criticism" that he recommends.

Simcha described the group as being different from regular staff meetings. She attributed that difference to the emotional nature of the group:

... not that it was unprofessional, but we crossed a line that would not necessarily happen in a staff meeting. The emotions ... people were very free to speak, very free to support or criticize, which happened over time as well as we became more comfortable with each other. Um, it was much more emotionally based ... You typically would not have, or hopefully would not have, staff members crying in a staff meeting. And it was not unusual for someone to become emotional to the point of tears in our group. (Simcha, interview)

Simcha raised an important consideration when she used the expression, "crossed a line." Does the concept of self-reflection relate only to cognitive and social awareness? Should teacher education and therapy be linked in some ways? Katherine asked two years after the support group, "Is it [self-reflection about bias] even a responsibility?"

There is no expectation of teachers of young children to explore or understand their own emotions. It is definitely not required and sometimes not even mentioned or discussed. And yet teachers are forced to deal with uncomfortable, emotional issues all day, sometimes moment by moment. Although therapy-type issues arose, the group attempted no therapy *per se*. It did, however, raise important concerns for creating a safe environment for participants in future groups of this nature.

#### Limitations

Although an invitation letter was sent to over 30 child care centers throughout western New York, participants were all Caucasian women. The group was able to deal with issues of age, gender, religion, and sexual orientation. However, culture was dealt with theoretically. Male gender issues were mentioned in passing and dealt with theoretically.



Tamar Jacobson

Length of time seemed to be a limitation for the group members. Similar groups might continue for a longer period of time, depending on the needs of participants. Had the group been together a few months longer, different issues might have been presented or evidence been stronger on certain themes.

A person other than myself interviewed participants so that they would feel free to describe what they had felt about the group experience without pressure to please me. Possibly some of their replies were consciously or unconsciously aimed at helping me out. More than half the participants described themselves as people who like to help, have difficulty in refusing, and who like to please others.

#### Conclusion

It is difficult to enter the domain of tolerance for diversity without challenging fundamental perceptions and attitudes of participants. I observed and challenged subjects to expand their perceptions of bias, and I was, myself, challenged at the same time.

Teachers treat children as they are treated (Katz, 1993). In that case, if we want teachers to treat children fairly, listen to, accept, and understand them, thereby enhancing children's self-identity, supervisors and educators must do the same for teachers. Some form of support for in-depth self-reflection about bias and emotional awareness is necessary for a fundamental change of tolerance for diversity.

There can be no doubt that an anti-bias curriculum is essential in developing tolerance for diversity and fair treatment for all. Resolving issues of bias is an ongoing process, and teachers would benefit from support in this type of self-reflection. We pay a high price when we neglect this area of staff development. If we are concerned about making a fundamental change in pro-diversity education of all young children, how do we support teachers with a fundamental change in themselves? "What should we be doing? The answers, I believe, lie not in a proliferation of new reform programs but in some basic understandings of who we are and how we are connected and disconnected from one another" (Delpit, 1995, p. xv).

I'm noticing more and more with the children how much the media affects gender decisions ... girl toys vs boy toys ... I feel I have not conquered my biases but have opened up my eyes to all that exists in the world. I can confront and deal with them better than before but have not really worked anything out. (Chloe, journal)

This study did not solve the problems of bias nor give all the answers to the concept of self-reflection. However, it did broaden perspectives and support teachers of young children in making some changes in personal and professional lives by challenging them to face bias and their inner selves.

#### References

Ayers, W. (1989). *The good preschool teacher*. New York: Teachers College Press.

Ayers, W. (1993). *To teach: The journey of a teacher*. New York: Teachers College Press. (ERIC Document No. ED362470)

Banks, J. A. (1993). Multicultural education for young children: Racial and ethnic attitudes and their modification. In B. Spodek (Ed.), *A handbook of research on the education of young children* (pp. 236-251). New York: Macmillan. (ERIC Document No. ED361107)

Bowman, B. T. (1989). Self-reflection as an element of professionalism. *Teachers College Record*, 90(3), 444-451. (ERIC Journal No. EJ395982)

Bowman, B. T., & Stott, F. M. (1994). Understanding development in a cultural context. In B. L. Mallory & R. S. New (Eds.), *Diversity and developmentally appropriate practices: Challenges for early childhood education.* New York: Teachers College Press. (ERIC Document No. ED365469)

Brown, S. I. (1982). On humanistic alternatives in the practice of teacher education. *Journal of Research and Development in Education*, 15(4), 1-12. (ERIC Journal No. EJ267691)

Byrnes, D. A., & Kiger, G. (Eds.). (1992). Common bonds: Anti-bias teaching in a diverse society. Wheaton, MD: Association for Childhood Education International. (ERIC Document No. ED348152)

Delpit, L. (1995). Other people's children: Cultural conflict in the classroom. New York: New Press. (ERIC Document No. ED387274)

Derman-Sparks, L. (1990). Anti-bias curriculum: Tools for empowering young children. Washington, DC: National



Association for the Education of Young Children. (ERIC Document No. ED305135)

Derman-Sparks, L., Hohensee, J. B., Jimenez, L., Walker, L., & Watanabe, K. (1992). Forming anti-bias support/training groups. Paper presented at the annual conference of the National Association for the Education of Young Children, Washington, DC.

Dewey, J. (1933). How we think: A restatement of the relation of reflective thinking to the educative process. Boston: D.C. Heath.

Ginott, H. G. (1961). Between parent and child. New York: Avon.

Gonzalez-Mena, J. (1993). *Multicultural issues in child care*. Mountain View, CA: Mayfield. (ERIC Document No. ED372148)

Gordon, A., & Browne, K. W. (1996). *Guiding young children in a diverse society*. Boston: Allyn and Bacon.

Greenberg, H. M. (1969). Teaching with feeling: Compassion and awareness in the classroom today. New York: Macmillan.

Jersild, A. T. (1954). Understanding others through facing ourselves. *Childhood Education*, 30, 411-414.

Jersild, A. T. (1955). When teachers face themselves. New York: Teachers College Press.

Katz, L. G. (1993). The national goals wish list: From our president. *Young Children*, 48(3), 2. (ERIC Journal No. EJ460170)

Katz, L. G. (1996, October). Lecture at staff development day for early childhood educators sponsored by Child Care Association of Greater Buffalo. Buffalo, NY.

Kendall, F. E. (1983). Diversity in the classroom: A multicultural approach to the education of young children. New York: Teachers College Press. (ERIC Document No. ED237508)

Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.

McCracken, J. B. (1993). Valuing diversity: The primary years. Washington, DC: National Association for the Education of Young Children. (ERIC Document No. ED362266)

National Association for the Education of Young Children. (1994). NAEYC position statement: A conceptual framework for early childhood professional development. *Young Children*, 49(3), 68-77. (ERIC Journal No. EJ479992)

Neugebauer, B. (Ed.). (1992). Alike and different: Exploring our humanity with young children. Washington, DC: National Association for the Education of Young Children.

Paley, V. G. (1986). On listening to what the children say. Harvard Educational Review, 56(2), 18-27. (ERIC Journal No. EJ335393)

Peshkin, A. (1988). In search of subjectivity: One's own. Educational Researcher, 17(7), 17-21. (ERIC Journal No. EJ379499)

Ramsey, P. G. (1987). Teaching and learning in a diverse world: Multicultural education for young children. New York: Teachers College Press. (ERIC Document No. ED388729)

Rich, S. J. (1991). The spontaneously-developed teacher support group: Generation, evolution and implication for professional development. *Dissertation Abstracts International*, 53(08), 2636A. (University Microfilms No. AAINN69389)

Richardson, V. (1990). Significant and worthwhile change in teaching practice. *Educational Researcher*, 19(7), 10-18. (ERIC Journal No. EJ419466)

Roman, L. G., & Apple, M. W. (1990). Is naturalism a move away from positivism? Materialist and feminist approaches to subjectivity in ethnographic research. In E. W. Eisner & A. Peshkin (Eds.), *Qualitative inquiry in education* (pp. 38-74). New York: Teachers College Press.

Salzer, R. (1991). TAWL teachers reach for self-help. *Educational Leadership*, 49(3), 66-67. (ERIC Journal No. EJ435750)

Steinem, G. (1992). Revolution from within: A book of self-esteem. Boston: Little, Brown.

Trueba, H. T. (1989). Raising silent voices: Educating the linguistic minorities for the twenty first century. Boston: Heinle & Heinle.

Vold, E. B. (1992). Multicultural education in early childhood classrooms. West Haven, CT: National Education Association. (ERIC Document No. ED345865)

Wood, T., Cobb, P., & Yackel, E. (1991). Change in teaching mathematics: A case study. *American Educational Research Journal*, 28(3), 587-616. (ERIC Journal No. EJ433856)

York, S. (1991). Roots and wings: Affirming culture in early childhood programs. St. Paul, MN: Redleaf Press. (ERIC Document No. ED411962)





## U.S. Department of Education

Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)
National Library of Education (NLE)
Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



# REPRODUCTION RELEASE

(Specific Document)

I. DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION		
	m Inside Out: An Et sion Group for Teacher	thrography of an Anti- is of Young Children
Author(s): TAMAR	JACOBSON, Ph.D.	
Corporate Source:		Publication Date:
II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE:		
monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Re and electronic media, and sold through the ERI reproduction release is granted, one of the follow	-	ble to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy, is given to the source of each document, and, if
of the page.  The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 1 documents	eminate the identified document, please CHECK ONE  The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 2A documents	or the following three options and sign at the bottom  The sample sticker shown below will be  affixed to all Level 2B documents
PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROFICHE, AND IN ELECTRONIC MEDIA FOR ERIC COLLECTION SUBSCRIBERS ONLY, HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROFICHE ONLY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY
		smile
TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)
Level 1	Level 2A	Level 2B
Check here for Level 1 release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic) and paper copy.	Check here for Level 2A release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche and in electronic media for ERIC archival collection subscribers only	Check here for Level 2B release, permitting reproduction and dissemination in microfiche only
Docume If permission to re	ents will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality produce is granted, but no box is checked, documents will be pro	permits. cessed at Level 1.
as indicated above. Reproduction fro	ources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permis om the ERIC microfiche or electronic media by pers ne copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit re ors in response to discrete inquiries.	ons other than ERIC employees and its system
Sign Signature: J Jac	Printed Name/P	
RIC ase CARE CENTER Rut	AT BURALO CHILD Telephone: 7	16829 2226 FAX 716829 2291
the productive time		tmeyer10. Date: 8 12/00

# III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:	
,	
Address:	
Price:	
IV REFERENT OF EDIC TO CODY	
W. KEI EKKAL OF ERIC TO COPY	RIGHT/REPRODUCTION RIGHTS HOLDER:
If the right to grant this reproduction release is held by address:	someone other than the addressee, please provide the appropriate name and
Name:	
Address:	
	·

# V. WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:

Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:

Ellen Swengel

ERIC/EECE

Children's Research Center-Room 53

51 Gerty Drive

Champaign, IL 61820-7469

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being contributed) to:

ERIC Processing and Reference Facility 4483-A Forbes Boulevard

Lanham, Maryland 20706

Telephone: 301-552-4200 Toll Free: 800-799-3742

FAX: 301-552-4700

e-mail: info@ericfac.piccard.csc.com

WWW: http://ericfacility.org

EFF-088 (Rev. 9/97)



# **Publication Permission Form**

I/We accept an invitation from the ERIC Clearinghouse on Elementary and Early Childhood Education to publish the following paper in the Lilian Katz Symposium proceedings (in both print and electronic formats):

Paper Title: Prod and Pry from Inside Out: An Ethnography of an Anti-Bias Support-Supervision Group For Teachers of Young Children.

Your Name: TAMAR TACOBSON, Ph.D.

Organization: University At Burralo Child Chre Center

Address: Burralo Child State: Ny Zip: 14214-301

City: Burralo State: Ny Zip: 14214-301

Phone: The 829-2226 X13 E-mail: Emeyer & acsu. buffalo. edu

On behalf of all authors, I state that all necessary permissions related to the above paper were obtained, and that I indemnify the ERIC Clearinghouse on Elementary and Early Childhood Education (ERIC/EECE) against all claims, suits, or other damages that ERIC/EECE may sustain by reason of any violation on my part of any copyright or privacy right.

TAMAR TACOBSON

Printed/Typed Name

Director

B 12 50

Date

#### Return this form to

E-mail: eswengel@uiuc.edu

**Position** 

Ellen Swengel
Symposium Coordinator
ERIC Clearinghouse on Elementary and Early Childhood Education
University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign
Children's Research Center
51 Gerty Drive
Champaign, IL 61820-7469
Telephone: 217-333-4123
Fax: 217-333-3767

